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M E M O R A N D U M

TO: 

RTM Planning and Zoning Committee

FROM:
Valerie Seiling Jacobs

DATE:
January 5, 2011

Why the RTM Should Reject P&Z’s Amendment #621
1. Amendment #621 will create a huge number of new “nonconformities.” 

Originally, P&Z said that only 213 houses would become non-conforming because of the new 15% building coverage test. According to the Chalder data, however, this is blatantly untrue. In fact, there are 315 houses that will absolutely, positively become nonconforming simply because of the new 15% building coverage test. 

This may not sound like a big number, but when you add it to the 36% of houses in the A zone and the 70% of the houses in the B zone that are already nonconforming, it means that the number of nonconformities town wide increases from 15% to almost 20%--and that’s before we even consider the “other” nonconformities that this Amendment will create.

In order to better illustrate this point, I prepared a chart of the various types and numbers of nonconformities that will be created (see Exhibit A).
 As the chart shows, not only will 315
 houses become nonconforming because of the new 15% test, but:

ANOTHER 300 houses will become nonconforming if they are forced to include patios and terraces in their “total coverage” calculation,

ANOTHER 300 houses will become nonconforming because of the way that the new “building coverage” test will be applied to lots with wetlands or steep slopes; and

AND ANOTHER 204 houses will become nonconforming because of the change in the measurement rules for tennis courts and pools for coverage. 

If you add all of this up, it means that we will have over 1100 potential brand NEW nonconforming houses in Westport—an 80% increase.

On a side note: why is that I was the one who had to point out all of these mistakes to P&Z? What if I hadn’t been paying attention? Isn’t it P&Z’s job to collect and analyze this kind of data before they suggest changes to the regulations? And I note that it’s not like they’ve solved the problem. Just yesterday, Larry Bradley called me to ask if I could tell him how many houses on my street will become nonconforming. (The answer is: more than half.) I find it more than a little troubling that a decision of this magnitude is being made on the basis of such sloppy and incomplete research. P&Z is not doing its job if it doesn’t know the impact of its own actions.

And the fact is, if Amendment #621 goes into effect, almost half of the houses on lots that are under half an acre will now be deemed nonconforming simply because of the new 15% rule—the percentage is much higher if you consider all the other nonconformities. And that is simply unacceptable. The enclosed graphs (which were prepared by Chalder and which P&Z apparently didn’t look at) illustrate this point dramatically. Just take a look: after Amendment #621 becomes effective, every single one of those blue dots above the red line will now be nonconforming. (And that’s without counting the conformities caused by the new rules for patios, pools, wetlands, steep slopes and tennis courts.) 

P&Z’s job is to push the Town toward more conformity—not less. In fact, given this huge increase in the number of nonconformities, coupled with P&Z’s careless math and failure to do any research, this decision starts to take on the characteristics of an “arbitrary” proposal—exactly the kind of decision that a court might be willing to overturn. 

Do we really want to be embroiled in litigation over this for the next five years? Is that how we want to spend our dollars? And what about the flood of variance requests that this Amendment is likely to spawn? Do we have the resources to deal with that?
2. Amendment #621 will negatively affect property values and impose hardships on residents.

(a) It is an absolute fact that when you reduce the buildable footprint on a lot, you reduce the value to a buyer.

And this reduction in value will hit long-term residents and those who have not yet renovated the hardest. The long-term residents who testified at the P&Z hearings got it exactly right: their properties will be worth less than their neighbors’ because a buyer will not be able to build as big a house on the lot.

Mr. Corwin kept trying to talk those residents out of their positions by pointing out how large a house someone could theoretically still build in a AA or AAA zone. Over and over he kept citing the fact that someone could still build a 20,000 or 30,000 sq. ft. house under these new regulations. But the problem is that many people don’t have the one or two acres that his numbers assume. Many people have lots that are smaller than the zones now require. 

And what Mr. Corwin just doesn’t seem to understand—or what he refuses to understand—is that everything is relative. An older home or a tear-down will be worth less if it’s surrounded by houses that are bigger than what can now be built on the lot in question. 

And that diminution in value may entitle a property owner to a reduction in his or her tax assessment. In 1998, when the P&Z first started on its quest to stop “Big Houses,” the Westport Tax Assessor wrote a letter to that very effect. He was absolutely clear on this point: regulations that reduce the size of the house and number of amenities that can be built on a lot will reduce property value. And that will increase taxes for the rest of us.

(b) In addition, once a property is “nonconforming” it is worth less because any buyer knows that he or she will have to get a variance to renovate or rebuild—a process that is time-consuming, expensive and worst of all, uncertain.

Approximately, ten years ago, when my husband and I were looking at houses in Westport, for example, we would not even consider a house that required a variance to renovate since we knew that we would have had to pay an architect, a land-use consultant, a surveyor, and an engineer --- and close on the property -- BEFORE we could even apply for the variance. The combination of those professional fees (which we estimated at over $100,000) together with committing ourselves to a mortgage (and six or more months of taxes and other “carrying costs”) with no guarantee of success was simply too risky a proposition. And most buyers understand this. (As do realtors, which is why so many have been outspoken against the Amendment.)

(c) Amendment #621 creates other hardships for a seller of a nonconforming property. For example, if you are trying to sell a house with a nonconforming patio—you will almost certainly have to “prove” to the new buyer (and more important, to his attorney and lender) that the property is “legally conforming.” In layman’s terms, this means that the seller will have to provide sufficient evidence that the offending patio was built prior to the effective date of the regulation that made it nonconforming (in this case, Feb. 14, 2011). 

Thus, as a practical matter, if the seller doesn’t have a survey that: (a) predates Feb. 14, 2011, AND (b) shows the patio, he or she may be out of luck—since most attorneys and banks want more evidence than just the seller’s word or photos.
 Given the housing prices today, people want to know that no one is going to come along after the closing and make them rip out the patio (or anything else). In fact, if the seller is unable to provide hard evidence, the buyer may be entitled to walk away from the deal. And this is no laughing matter in this real estate market. I note that I practiced law for more than twenty-five years: I know what I’m talking about when it comes to these matters.

(c) Amendment #621 is onerous even if you don’t plan to sell right away. Once your house becomes nonconforming, you will need a variance to make almost any change. And even if you are not rendered nonconforming—now you will need an A-2 survey just to add a patio. And if you’re wondering how much that costs—you should check with a surveyor. I did and got a quote of over $5000.

In addition, many people are smack in the middle of projects. Many have spent thousands of dollars on architects and engineers—and now they may have to scrap those plans and start over. How is that fair? And it’s not like P&Z was unaware of this hardship. A number of residents spoke to this very point at the hearings. They begged P&Z to delay implementation to allow them to finish projects that were already in the pipeline. But the best that P&Z was willing to offer was a few extra weeks—all over the Christmas holidays. 

The bottom line is that this Amendment will have a negative impact on property values and impose needless costs and hardships on residents. And the rule will go into effect at a time when the real estate market is already shaky—when many of our seniors can least afford it. Do we really want to reduce the nest eggs of many of our residents in the middle of a recession?

3. There is no compelling argument in favor of Amendment #621. 
First, the risk of future development is not as great as P&Z wants us to believe. P&Z is trying to scare everyone into believing that this problem is more serious than it really is.
According to the Director of Conservation, the number of square feet that P&Z cites as still available for development is incorrect since it includes: (i) Town-owned land, (ii) dedicated open space, (iii) Aspetuck land, (iv) Audubon land, and (v) other private land that cannot be developed. In other words, a good portion of the 99,000,000 sq. ft. that P&Z considers at risk already cannot be developed.

Moreover, in order to reach that high a “build-out” level, every single homeowner—all 9500 of us—would have to tear down (or add onto) our houses AND build to the absolute maximum—neither of which is a reasonable assumption.

In addition, according to one resident, who apparently researched the issue, the average rate of tear-downs is only 75 per year—hardly the thousands that one would expect based on P&Z’s “panic” about this issue. At that rate, it would take 133 years to tear down and replace all the houses in Town. 

Second, there is little or no support for these regulations in the community. The only thing that P&Z can cite as public support for these new regulations is a telephone survey that was done in connection with the last Town Plan. However, that data is now almost five years old—most residents today are more concerned about depressed real estate prices, the recession, and rising taxes. I sincerely doubt whether “big houses” would top the list of concerns in today’s economic environment. 
Moreover, the telephone survey that P&Z cites was an extremely small sample of residents and was dramatically skewed in favor of long-term residents—the kind of people who tend to answer the phone during the middle of the day and who (in the past) tended to complain about big houses. But this “fuzzy” data cannot compare with the hundreds of residents who either wrote or showed up at the last round of public hearings – or the hundreds who show up in opposition every time this issue is on the agenda. Look around the room. There simply is no groundswell of public support for this measure. Residents have woken up to the fact that these regulations will negatively affect their property values.

In fact, I’ve been asked to present you with 120 letters and emails from people, most of whom couldn’t be here tonight, and all of them in opposition to Amendment #621. 

In addition, I am providing copies of some of the more than 130 petitions, emails and letters that were sent during the P&Z hearings. This is not a complete packet, but I think that you, as a Committee, can get a feel for the tenor of the opposition.

Third, Amendment #621 will NOT ensure that houses are “in scale” or “in proportion” to neighborhoods. 

(a) In fact, these regulations will still permit super large houses. People will still be able to build 20,000 and 30,000 sq. ft. houses. 

(b) Worse, these regulations miss the mark, since many of the houses that they “catching” in the dragnet are the older graceful houses in already-established neighborhoods. Take Compo Parkway, for example: it was laid out in the late 1920’s—so most of the lots are smaller than the one acre now required in a AA zone. The houses may exceed 15% of the lot, but they are eminently suited to the neighborhood. Yet more than half of them will be rendered nonconforming by these new rules. How can this make any sense?

(c) Amendment #621 will cause new houses to be taller and closer to the street, since now people will be forced to “save” coverage for their patios. When my husband and I were planning our renovation, for example, we shortened the driveways as much as possible to save room for a pool. Simply put, the houses will get uglier. (And these new rules will encourage tear-downs since it will be easier to build from scratch than beg for a variance.) 
And, according to Mr. Corwin, this is only the beginning: P&Z intends to adopt more regulations to limit height and reduce setbacks. What will the houses look like by the time P&Z is done? And how many times do residents have to fight these ill-conceived proposals?

In fact, this is partly why the Architectural Review Board is opposed to these regulations. As they stated in the minutes of its meeting on September 28, 2010:

“The concern is whether Planning and Zoning has fully comprehended the overall picture and is writing regulations incrementally to that end, or if regulations are being written without any concept of the real end results. Again, without studies and model analysis, there is no way to judge the ramifications of the proposals.”

Fourth, while controlling runoff and improving drainage are both laudable goals, these regulations are not the best way to address the problem. Regulating the clear-cutting of trees or encouraging gravel driveways might be a better way, for example. In other words, P&Z’s purported rationale doesn’t hold water (no pun intended).
In fact, the Town Engineer, the Director of Conservation, Mr. Bradley, and the P&Z Staff all now agree that there are much more effective, less onerous, and considerably cheaper ways to deal with drainage than through “coverage” regulations. All of them have changed their position on this issue and no longer believe that we should be counting patios in coverage. 
As Ms. Mozian said in her memo to P&Z dated October 14, 2010:

“From the meeting I attended previously and what I have read in the paper there are lots of concerns about how these reg changes will render properties non-conforming. I had supported the changes because I believe they would help to protect or improve water quality and drainage, but, if that can be achieved in a different way then I’m ok with that. Therefore, I support the idea that patios and terraces don’t have to be counted in coverage as long as they are required to have drainage AND a water treatment component such as a raingarden or vegetative swale, for example.”

And I note that all new houses and large renovations are required to have “zero runoff.” In fact, many people testified that most new houses have better drainage than the older houses.  

As one resident wrote today:

“No zoning certificate of compliance or certificate of occupancy will be granted until the contractor or building owner can demonstrate compliance with the engineering requirement for dry wells or galleries to absorb, control, or relieve the water volume from any new coverage. Regulating against “coverage” in order to control runoff is counterproductive and absurd....” [Drew Friedman]

In other words, there are already sufficient safeguards in place to control runoff and drainage. 

Fifth, P&Z’s attempt to make us believe that we need Amendment #621 to bring us in line with other towns is misleading. For example, although Fairfield has a 10% coverage test, they do not count driveways or pools in coverage. And none of P&Z’s statistics take into account the high percentage of small, nonconforming lots that already exist in Westport (i.e., relative to other towns). Fairfield rejected a proposal very similar to Amendment #621 specifically because it would create too many new nonconformities on smaller lots.

P&Z seems to forget that when it comes to attracting new residents, we are competing with other towns that have more generous rules (20% building coverage in all zones in Darien, for example). 

But most important, P&Z’s data completely ignores the model zoning regulations developed specifically for Connecticut towns. In January 2010, the students at the University of Connecticut Law School developed “model” zoning regulations (in conjunction with Dwight Merriam, a nationally known land-use expert from Hartford). They basically looked at all of the various zoning regulations in CT (including Westport) and came up with annotated model. However, although they used many of Westport’s general regulations and definitions for the model, they rejected Westport’s coverage regulations. Instead, they proposed the following coverage tests:

45% on a 10,000 sq. ft. lot, 

30% on a 40,000 sq. ft. lot, and

10% on an 80,000 sq. ft. lot.

In sum, P&Z is out of step with current thinking on this issue.

Finally, there is an additional potential legal problem with Amendment #621: the Resolution that was adopted by P&Z differs substantially from what P&Z has been advertising on its website. As late as January 4th, P&Z was still touting that residents could still build a patio (as a matter of right) equal to the greater of 500 sq. ft. or 2% of their lot. But the actual resolution caps the permissible patio at the lesser of 500 sq. ft. or 2% of the lot. This discrepancy alone may provide legal grounds for overturning the Amendment.
I urge you to reject Amendment #621.  Thank you.

EXHIBIT A:     Impact of Amendment #621 on Number of Nonconformities

	Reason
	Number of New Nonconformities

Because of Amendment #621
	Number of Existing Building Coverage Nonconformities 
	Total Number of Nonconformities after Amendment #621

	New 15% Building Coverage Test
	315

	1461

(15%) 
	1776

(19%)

	Adding Patios and Terraces to Total Coverage
	300 (est.)

	0


	300 (est.)



	Using “Net Lot Area” for 15% test for wetlands and steep slopes
	300 (est.)

	0
	300 (est.)

	Changing to 100% coverage for tennis courts and including pool coping 


	204 (est.)

	0
	204 (est.)

	TOTAL
	1119
	1461

(15%)
	2580 

(27% of all lots in town—an 80% increase)


� And by the way, I deliberately used low estimates to account for some overlap. 


� Interestingly enough, it was only after I pointed out the mistake and demanded that P&Z post the Chalder data online that P&Z corrected acknowledged the new number.)


� Even if you built your house recently, your survey may not show the patios—either because it was done before the patios were completed and/or because until now surveyors have not been required to include patios in the coverage calculations.


� P&Z has confirmed this number.


� This number is based on an analysis 179 pages of Chalder data and assumes that any property that is already within 2% of its coverage limit would run afoul of the new rule due to the existence of patios, terraces.


� This number assumes that 10% of the 3782 lots in town that have wetlands will run afoul of the 15% rule because of this new rule. This number does not include any calculation for lots with steep slopes, and thus, the number may be grossly understated.


� This number assumes that 10% of the 297 private tennis courts and1750 pools in town will run afoul of the 25% total coverage test because of this new rule.





